Comment by TVI Resource Development Philippines on the Working Group on Mining in the Philippines’ rejoinder re:  TVI Resources project in Canatuan 

In February 2009, the Working Group on Mining in the Philippines published a report, “Mining in the Philippines: Mining or Food?”  The full report, along with case study summaries, is available here: http://www.eccr.org.uk/module-htmlpages-display-pid-52.html 

Business & Human Rights Resource Centre invited all the companies named in the report to respond to the concerns raised.  TVI  is one of the companies that responded on 31 March 2009.  Subsequently, on 7 October 2009, the Working Group issued a rejoinder to TVI.  All of the responses and rejoinders are available here: http://www.business-humanrights.org/Documents/MiningorFood.

The following is TVI’s comment on the Working Group’s rejoinder:
October 20, 2009

Dear Ms Bauer:

The authors of “Mining in the Philippines: Food or Mining?”, in their rejoinder to our March 23, 2009 comment on their report, brought up serious assertions against TVI Resource Development Philippines, Inc. (TVIRD). These assertions have been raised in various forums by various organizations, but are simply not true.

It is a pity that the authors came to their conclusions relying on inaccurate information, demonstrating an obvious lack of due diligence and duty of care on their part.  
We have truthfully and factually responded to the authors’ and their referenced organizations’ numerous allegations, in a timely manner on every occasion.  
So that your readers will have an understanding of our position, we would like to direct them to the following links in our website – our submissions to the:

1) United Nations Committee for the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (http://www.tviphilippines.com/stakeholders/SDMP_Technical_9-9-08.pdf); and

2) Canadian Roundtables on Corporate Responsibility (http://www.tviphilippines.com/stakeholders/TVI%20Roundtables%2010%2010%2006.pdf)  

The authors complain that TVIRD’s materials, that appear on the company website (http://www.tviphilippines.com/index.php), “lack either objectivity or credibility and often tend to avoid answering the central concern(s) raised”. We believe they have come to a sweeping but misinformed conclusion about our company. It is unfortunate that the authors demonstrated a lack of objectivity and credibility as they avoided the central concern of the current discussion: their thesis that food security and mining cannot co-exist. 
We believe that their thesis was proven inaccurate.  We provided links to stories that (1) refute the authors’ claim that mining is always detrimental to agriculture, and; (2) our food sustainability initiatives -- Food Always In The Homes (FAITH), and Sustainable Agricultural Livelihood Technology (SALT) – are gaining wide acceptance among members of TVIRD’s workforce and host community.  These beneficiaries are thriving and reaping the rewards of their participation in these programs by way of ample food supply for their families and additional income from their excess produce.

We are extremely proud of our FAITH program.  FAITH aims to promote food self-sufficiency among Canatuan residents by making vegetables, grains and poultry products available to every household in this mountain village and the surrounding communities. The project, started in May 2008, teaches participation in upland agriculture without resorting to the traditional Subanon kaingin or slash-and-burn farming method.  Beginning with only 28 member-households of the indigenous women’s organization as participants, today there are a total of 329 active FAITH participants!  TVIRD expects that number of households with FAITH gardens to grow to 400 by yearend. 

In addition to FAITH, SALT demonstrates the proper way of preserving the environment and nurturing the soil, with a special focus on how to prevent soil erosion in sloped farming areas.  The first phase of the program targeted employees of the Mill Operations Department as well as personnel of the Special CAFGU Active Auxilliary (SCAA), a peacekeeping unit of the Armed Forces of the Philippines – composed mainly of Subanons – who were deployed to secure Canatuan.  

Both SALT and FAITH use contour farming.  In SALT farms, the beneficiaries are required to plant long-, medium- and short-term crops in one-hectare lands.  In FAITH, vegetables are planted in a 100- square meter gardens.

To date, SALT covers 32 hectares within the 508-hectare MPSA.  By the end of the year, the program’s area coverage will double to around 65 hectares. Our total mine pit area is only approximately 26 hectares.  This means that the land area that TVIRD is supporting, to produce food for the community, is more than the area used for the company’s mining activities by a large margin.  
As of October 2009, a total of 12,616 rubber tree seedlings have been distributed to SALT beneficiaries.  More than half of these seedlings have already been planted.

The authors also allege that TVIRD’s activities have caused an increase in environmental impacts “not only in the upland watershed, but also downstream”.  We would like to point out the fact that the Canatuan River watershed represents less than 1% of the Siocon River watershed.  The disturbed areas within the Canatuan creek watershed represent even less than this.  As part of our erosion control measures, we built six sediment control structures to prevent siltation of Canatuan Creek and the Siocon River.  In addition, we have planted 217,800 trees – with a 70% survival rate – from 2002 to 2008.  Additional erosion control measures have also been implemented, such as benching, terracing, planting of grasses, diversion control ditches, and other natural techniques.

Our website also addresses the authors’ concerns on the potential occurrence of acid mine drainage via this link: http://www.tviphilippines.com/articlet.php?id=228; and on the safety of our sulphide tailings impoundment dam via these links: http://www.tviphilippines.com/articlet.php?id=94 and http://www.tviphilippines.com/articlet.php?id=124 .
The authors view our website stories as “time consuming” and “frustrating”, but they have overlooked the fact that these stories are about real people – mostly indigenous people.  These indigenous people have played a significant role in ensuring TVIRD conducts its business responsibly and they are directly benefiting from the socio-economic development programs that we have implemented in Canatuan for many years now.  
These people enjoy health care, education, infrastructure, and livelihood that they were deprived of for generations.  It is curious that the authors protesting and complaining about our successful programs were nowhere to be found prior to our good work in the area; when these people were working in conditions of poverty and environmental desecration under illegal small-scale mining that operated in Canatuan before TVIRD came.  It brings us to ask, “What have the authors done for these people?  What alternatives will they present to these people if TVIRD was to leave the area?” 

Among these people is one whom the authors mentioned in their rejoinder: Timuoy Jose “Boy” Anoy.  The Subanon chieftain was among the leaders of his tribe who – after almost a decade of conflict – have united to set aside their differences and strengthen their tribal leadership through a gradual process of reconciliation and reunification. The tribal leaders are engaged in a peace process, building the community as a united people. TVIRD completely supports and respects their process and will lend assistance as required.  We can only hope the authors will show the same courtesy and respect for the process. 

Our Public Relations initiatives are an important component of TVIRD’s Transparency Policy, which is an integral piece of TVIRD’s overall management philosophy. We affirm our commitment to be responsive to the increasing demand, from all sectors of society, for information and accountability regarding TVIRD’s goals, activities, and results of its business.  Because we have made a concerted effort to reach out and communicate with our stakeholder from the beginning, our detractors will not succeed in their efforts to denigrate our company’s image and reputation.  The measurable success of our initiatives is factual and compelling.

It is extremely fulfilling for us at TVIRD to have enabled our Subanon partners the opportunity to claim their basic human right to development, and we are very proud of their success.  We will continue to support them and provide initiatives that will remain sustainable long after the life of the mine.

The people of Midsalip can be assured that we will proceed only with our plans in their community, with their consent and active participation, as we are committed to doing in all our host communities.

Responsible mining is happening in Canatuan, and we are proud of our accomplishments and of the success of our host community there.

Sincerely yours,

Rocky Dimaculangan

Director, Public Affairs

TVI Resource Development (Phils.), Inc.

